D R A F T
Kelston Parish Meeting

7.30pm Thursday 21st September 2023
Kelston Village Hall
Minutes


1. Attendance: 
Chair: Doug Creed; Chris Payne; Hugh Padfield; Trish Bryer; Ken Bryer; Stephen Constant, Gay Padfield; Graham Padfield; Rachel Guest; Mandy Weston; David Withers

Apologies:
a. Michelle O’Doherty ward councillor
b. Xavier Fiquet
c. George Cullimore
d. Pat Jefferies
e. Jenny Payne
f. Vera Constant
g. Angela Meader

2. Minutes of Last Meeting  -  (none available as previous meeting by Zoom)?

3. Matters Arising  -  n/a

4. Road Speed on A431 – Following a number of accidents within the village, and at the bottom of Gammety Hill, and after the removal of the non-slip surfaces on various stretches of the A431, it was felt that action needed to be taken to reduce speed at certain locations. In addition, the reactive slow signs at both ends of the village were not working and on the Bristol side of the village, just outside the 30 mph limit area, there was an unclear transition from 30-40mph with a 60 limit in between which was giving mixed messages to road users.  Taking an issue-by-issue approach may not be enough to address the problems, an approach to specialists dealing with road safety, such as HSE or ROSPA, may be required.
Action DC to contact ward councillor and BANES Highways

It was also suggested that the village community view the hyperlink below which is a planning application in the adjoining parish for a significant development of 111 commercial units with 2/3 parking spaces per unit that would generate significant additional traffic on A431

https://developments.southglos.gov.uk/online-applications/applicationDetails.do?activeTab=makeComment&keyVal=S0GV86OKIXR00



It was also suggested the meeting may be interested to look at the consultation document put forward by BANES for the A4 Bath / Bristol link for the future, which would undoubtedly have a knock-on effect on the A431 as well..

https://b2b.haveyoursaywest.co.uk/

5. Fireworks at Park Farm – There will be a firework event at Park Farm this year with approx £1200 worth of fireworks on Saturday 4th November.   Hugh acknowledged the need to take particular care of the Guests thatched roof; and to notify field animal owners.   Insurance is covered by the village hall insurance as they are ‘hosting’ the event.   Villagers will be mailed by Hugh with details and volunteers will be needed to man the entrances to check tickets (price likely to be +/- £5pp).

6. Wessex Water Sewage – It was explained by David (DW) and Rachel (RG) how and why Wessex had come to the conclusion they had; the Environment Agency had found no higher levels of contamination at the point where the outflow from the village reaches the river and hence from their point of view there was no pollution issue to deal with.  Since any expenditure would have to be approved by OFWAT, it was believed that WW would have no financial justification for connecting Kelston to the sewerage system.   It was the view of the meeting that as a community we should be taking more responsibility for the volume of waste output in the village and therefore direction should be sought from BANES as to what current legislation is, and what we might do locally to improve the situation.  DW to help DC prepare communication from the Parish Meeting
    Action DC to contact BANES
7. Bristol Water Water Supply – DC gave a brief update on the water supply situation following the multiple bursts the village had sustained over the last three months or so.  Following a couple of calls, Bristol Water (BW) will conduct some trial bore holes and are reviewing the assets and service to the village.  As all expenditure had been committed this year, and because it will take some time to conduct a survey of the assets, it is likely that a full replacement will take place next year. Pressure needs to be kept up on BW!!

8. Kelston Parish Fund Account – An updated income and expenditure account of transactions from January 2023 to the end of August was presented and approved. It was also approved to pay two outstanding invoices for Food for the Ukrainian Refugee Summer Picnic lunch hosted by Mandy Weston and also an invoice for printing materials again for Mandy Weston who has produced the village newsletter for a number of years and previously not received any support for materials. The meeting made its thanks for the work she has done in this regard.   There were further discussions about the use of the precept payment from BANES Council to ensure clarity and transparency, the only upcoming payment was likely to be for a projector and screen.  

9. Village Noticeboards – Chris Payne asked whether we should consider any new notice boards.   The view of the meeting was that technology keeping the village informed through the website, email and whatsapp groups, was probably adequate. Chris will remove the notice board from its position in the Mills and a further discussion next meeting would review the positioning of the notice boards in the future.

There was no further business and the meeting closed at 9.15pm
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[bookmark: _Toc145669509]Objection to the Proposed Development on Brewery Hill

[bookmark: _Toc145669510]Site Context

The site is located between the villages of Bitton and Swineford along the A431, and is accessed from Brewery Hill. The former site use is as a tree nursery, however this operation is stated to have ceased approximately 20 years ago. The site is now vacant and blocked off.

The proposed site use is for 111 workspace units occupying a total of 8,790 sqm GFA, supported by 357 car parking spaces, a new two-metre-wide footway along Brewery Hill leading to the A431 Bath Road, and the carriageway of Brewery Hill is proposed to be widened from 3.8m to 6.0m.

[bookmark: _Toc145669511]Site Accessibility

Pedestrian and cycle accessibility along Brewery Hill is relatively poor, although the road is assumed to act as a shared surface according to Manual for Streets definitions of having less than 100 vehicle movements per hour. However, no proof of this status is provided through a traffic survey, and the addition of the site would certainly create too many trips for the road to be a formal shared surface.

Furthermore, no pedestrian and cycle crossings are provided at the junction of Brewery Hill and the A431 Bath Road, as demonstrated in Figure 1 below. 

[bookmark: _Ref145668185]Figure 1 – Footways Connecting to the Site

[image: An aerial view of a road
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Source: Google Maps

This lack of crossings ensures that users of the “Brewery Hill” bus stop on the south side of the carriageway (used by either those travelling to Bristol or from Bath) would need to cross a 40mph A-road with no assistance. Similarly, pedestrians would not be able to cross Brewery Hill safely. Whilst this is currently the case there will be limited demands, the increase in trips caused by the proposed development would make this crossing unsafe, increasing the conflicts with vehicles on the route and therefore the provision of pedestrian crossings would normally be expected.

[bookmark: _Toc145669512]Trip Generation

Whilst a trip generation exercise was undertaken for the submitted Transport Assessment using the TRICS database version 7.9.4, this original exercise only included a single 6,186 sqm government office site located in Wales. The site is in an area with good sustainable travel options, resulting in a heavily skewed demographic of workers.

It can therefore be concluded that the analysis in the Transport Assessment was based on a site which is not representative of the proposed development site. This is reinforced by the census data analysis of South Gloucestershire 024 (the MSOA in which the site is located), shown in Table 1.

[bookmark: _Ref145584164] Table 1 – Modal Share Data Comparison

		[bookmark: _Hlk103606491]Mode

		2011 Journey to Work (Workplace) Data for 

South Gloucestershire 024



		

		

		Highgate Transportation



		Vehicle Driver

		81.4%

		28.5%



		Vehicle Passenger

		5.4%

		12.8%



		Public Transport

		2.2%

		34.4%



		Pedestrian

		6.9%

		21.1%



		Cyclist

		2.6%

		3.2%



		Other

		1.6%

		0.0%



		Total

		100.0%

		100.0%





As is demonstrated in the table, the trip generation provided in the Transport Assessment by Highgate Transportation reveals that the analysis is not representative of the development site. The results of the trip generation conducted for the Transport Assessment are shown in Table 2.  The TRICS assessment is likely to underestimate peak hour vehicle movements by at least 20%. 

[bookmark: _Ref145668867]Table 2 – Highgate Transportation (Original) TRICS Output Summary

		Trip Rates

		AM Peak (0800-0900)

		PM Peak (1700-1800)

		Daily



		

		In

		Out

		Two-Way

		In

		Out

		Two-Way

		In

		Out

		Two-Way



		Vehicle Trip Rate             (per 100 sqm)

		1.794

		0.032

		1.826

		0.145

		2.069

		2.214

		6.077

		5.915

		11.992



		Vehicle Trips 

(8,790 sqm)

		158

		3

		161

		13

		182

		195

		534

		520

		1054





The original assessment only accounts for c41.% of trips that took place at the Welsh site (based on the modal split) - for the remaining 81.7% of trips, it can be presumed that the original trip generation is fundamentally flawed and fails to account for actual commuting habits of workers in a rural part of Gloucestershire, as opposed to government office workers in an urban Welsh centre.

[bookmark: _Toc145669513]Junction Modelling 

Whilst it is acknowledged in the TA that the site will generate almost 200 vehicle trips per hour at peak times (approximately one vehicle every 15-20 seconds on average), no junction assessments have been undertaken.

Brewery Hill / Site Access Junction

It is stated that “The proposed widening of the Brewery Hill carriageway will require the site access junction to be modified to ensure an appropriate tie-in, especially on the south-western side of the access. It also provides the opportunity to provide kerbing to properly define the bellmouth access.”  Further in the report, it is concluded that “It is therefore considered that the proposed modifications to the site access junction […] are appropriate to safely accommodate the forecast vehicle and pedestrian movements.” 

No justification has been provided to come to this conclusion, despite the intensification in use of the site access, and with no existing flows along Brewery Hill provided, it is not possible to conclude whether the junction will be of a sufficient standard to accommodate the additional vehicle trip generation.

A431 Bath Road / Brewery Hill Junction

Adjustments to the junction between the A431 Bath Road (which is an A-road serving a vital link between Bristol and Bath) are proposed, however no junction modelling, surveys of existing flows, or proposed distribution flows have been undertaken to assess the developments impact.  

It is highly likely that the junction will be over the threshold of a simple priority junction according to Figure 2.3.1 of Document CD123 “Geometric design of at-grade priority and signal-controlled junctions”, and therefore the construction of a ghost island right turn lane may be required to ensure the continued safe operation of the junction. There is no consideration in the application documents as to whether such a junction could be provided in land controlled by the applicant, or land in the highway boundary.

[bookmark: _Toc145669514]Car and Cycle Parking

Car Parking

The development proposes to provide three car parking spaces for each of the 111 units, of which two are 2.4x4.8m and the third is 2.9x6.0m, resulting in a total of 333 car parking spaces for workers and a further 24 visitor parking spaces resulting in 357 total spaces throughout the site. 

It is considered that this level of parking is an over provision when compared with national and local policy and guidance. Firstly, the Manual for Gloucestershire Streets (2020) states the following with reference to parking standards of commercial developments:

“Car parking need is a subjective matter particularly in the mind of neighbours; the applicant should provide a minimum parking provision for each development along with an evidence base to demonstrate the appropriateness of the provision.

Trip rates accumulation should either be derived from first principles or from existing data, for example; TRICS or comparison to facilities of similar size and geographic circumstance.

Adequate space for heavy goods, delivery and public service vehicles must be made within the site boundary, which should not conflict with the proposed parking arrangements.”

The standards referenced in the report ostensibly come from the 2006 South Gloucestershire Local Plan, which states that for Office and Light Industrial workspaces, one parking space is the maximum required per 30 sqm GFA. Therefore, the maximum parking requirements under the 2006 standards would be for 293 car parking spaces. An alternative calculation by Highgate Transportation calculated this value to be 285 car parking spaces.

Despite acknowledging the maximum car parking standards of 293 car parking spaces, the development still proposes the provision of 64 more car parking spaces than would be policy compliant without any further justification (such as parking accumulation). This over provision will further provide for travel by private car and not encourage a switch to sustainable modes of travel.

Further, the TRICS assessment undertaken demonstrated only 29% of employees would travel to the site by private car. Whilst we have concluded that the trip generation is not considered representative, it is unclear as to why such a high level of parking is proposed when the trip generation analysis undertaken as part of the TA demonstrated a low level of car use. 

Furthermore, the Transport Assessment wrongly interprets the standards, stating that “Whilst the proposed number of off-street car parking spaces is 72 more than the figure identified in the authority’s 2006 adopted standards, it should be recalled that these standards are a maximum and therefore the proposed car parking provision is policy compliant.”

The TA states that the ‘proposed reduced number of car parking spaces will assist the authority in achieving its 2030 carbon neutrality target’. This is considered an incorrect statement as the overprovision of parking in excess of maximum standards will not encourage future end users to travel sustainably to the site and will encourage a reliance on the private car, which is not in accordance with Action Plan 15: ‘prioritising sustainable and low carbon travel choices’ of the area wide Climate Emergency Action Plan. 

The proposals involve parking provision in excess of the maximum standards. This overprovision is not in accordance with national and local policy to reduce car use and encourage sustainable modes of transport. Further, the overprovision will not assist South Gloucestershire Council is achieving its 2030 carbon neutrality target and is also contrary to the overall policy objectives of prioritising sustainable travel modes in the NPPF.

Disabled Parking Bays

As discussed in the previous paragraph, the current intent is to provide the site with 357 spaces, and as a result the site requires the inclusion of ‘4 + 3% of the total car park’ accessible spaces according to the Manual for Gloucestershire Streets (2020). This adds up to a total of 15 accessible spaces required.

Whilst 111 2.9 x 6.0m ‘above standard dimensions’ spaces are proposed for the site, “to accommodate a larger vehicle, such as a delivery van”, these spaces are not wide enough to be counted as accessible parking spaces which should have minimum dimensions of ‘3.6 x 4.8m in size’ as stated in the South Gloucestershire Local Plan: Policies, Sites and Places Plan (2017). 

The spaces are therefore not wide enough, and the site provide is therefore not providing any dedicated disabled parking spaces.

Swept Path Analysis

A swept path analysis of a refuse vehicle was undertaken for the site but no such analysis can be seen to indicate that the car parking bays have been checked for accessibility. Especially within the smaller visitor car park, some spaces look to be difficult to access and no wording is provided to justify this or infer that a swept path analysis was undertaken.

Furthermore, whilst it is claimed that parking spaces are provided at a rate of three per unit, some units are observed to have just two spaces, or three regular spaces instead of two regular and one enlarged. No Electric Vehicle charging spaces have been provided on site, even to the minimum level required by Approved Document S ‘Infrastructure for the charging of electric vehicles’, which is to have a minimum of one charger and to have 20% of the car parking spaces equipped with cabling infrastructure which can be converted to active charging ports. In the case of this site, therefore at least one active charger would be required, and at least 72 spaces would need to be equipped with cabling.

Whilst this is only an outline application, the nature of the trip generation and its subsequent effect on the access design leads to doubts about the site’s suitability and the ability to deliver such a development.

[bookmark: _Toc145669515]Refuse Arrangements

It is stated in the Transport Assessment that “it is therefore envisaged that each of the proposed 111 workspace units will be provided with space to accommodate an appropriately sized bin.” However, no locations on the layout plan seem to be of suitable dimensions to accommodate these bins, with the 8,790 sqm site requiring a waste capacity of approximately 23,000 litres of waste according to the South Gloucestershire Waste & Recycling Collection: Guidance For New Developments (2019).

The Transport Assessment seems to imply that each unit will be provided with their own bins, resulting in 111 240-litre bins on site. In comparison, the provision of 21 1,100-litre bins would cover the whole site, and require significantly less manpower and maintenance. 

Furthermore, neither size of bins would be able to navigate from the vast majority of units to the refuse vehicle, with few internal footways provided and none of sufficient width. This requires further clarification.

[bookmark: _Toc145669516]Summary

The site is located in an area which is not considered sustainable and is contrary to policy.

A trip generation analysis was undertaken in the Transport Assessment, which used a single Welsh government office as a reference, which is not representative for the site. This is evident from the resulting modal share which estimated only 29% of future end users would drive to the site, compared to 81% from the 2011 Census data.

No junction modelling has been undertaken for the site despite the introduction of approximately 200 trips onto the network (according to the TRICS assessment). It is likely that the site could require a ghost island right turn lane to be installed on the A431 Bath Road due to the number of movements along the A431 (major arm) and the minor arm (site access), but no assessment, justification or drawings have been provided.

The proposed level of car parking is far in excess of the South Gloucestershire standards, and no justification is provided to account for this. Neither the trip generation, descriptions, or standards are used to provide justification for the 357 proposed car parking spaces, when the standards would require a maximum of 293 parking spaces.

Furthermore, parking has been provided for panel vans but none of the 357 car parking	 spaces on site are designed to accommodate disabled parking spaces, with all of them having width smaller than that required to be classified as an accessible parking space. None of the 357 parking have had a swept path analysis undertaken, giving rise to doubts as to whether the number, layout, and size of the parking spaces are realistic.

The refuse arrangements for the site are covered in very brief detail but seem to propose a collection methodology that would cause a refuse vehicle to be on site for an extended period due to the sheer number of smaller bins. Additionally, no bin collection areas have been provided, and pathways do not seem wide enough to navigate bins through safely.

In conclusion, the site represents an over-intensification of an unused parcel of land to generate and distribute a high number of trips on to the surrounding highway network. No justification is provided for the size of the site, no assessment is undertaken for junction safety, and no measures are in place to encourage sustainable travel (except for a 2.0m footway which would still require users to cross an A-road to access bus services to Bristol or from Bath, with no provision of a crossing facility). No off-site cycle infrastructure is proposed.

The site is contrary to a number of local and regional policies revolving around sustainability and it does not comply with the NPPF’s presumption in favour of sustainable development.

The application runs contrary to paragraphs 111 and 112 of the NPPF and should be refused on that basis.
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